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SUMMARY 

Six diamond drill holes were drilled in the 1600 zone of the 
Fireweed prospect northeast of Smithers, B.C. Widespread but 
uneconomic amounts of silver, zinc, lead, copper and local gold 
were encountered, associated with rhyolite dykes in a classic 
turbidite sequence of the Skeena Group. The mineral occurrence is 
in the propylitic zone of an epigenetic hydrothermal system. 

INTRODUCTION 

A diamond drilling program was carried out on the GER 2 claim of 
the Fireweed property during October, 1999. The objective of the 
program was to further test the 1600 zone, where encouraging 
results had been obtained by diamond drilling in 1989 (Price, 
1999). Six holes (FW99-1 to FW99-6) were drilled for a total of 
1250.91 metres. 

The contractor was Britton Brothers Diamond Drilling Ltd of 
Smithers, B.C., who used a BB 2500 hydraulic drill and recovered 
NQ core. The core is stored at Driftwood, near Smithers, by the 
author. Water for drilling was obtained from a small creek about 
400 metres east of the drill holes. Geochemical analyses were 
done by Acme Analytical Laboratories Ltd of Vancouver, B.C. 

LOCATION AND ACCESS 

The Fireweed prospect is centred at approximately 55O 01' north 
latitude and 126O 26' west longitude, Map 93M/lW (93M.0081, 54 km 
northeast of Smithers, Omineca Mining Division, Morice Forest 
District, British Columbia {figures 1 and 2). 

Easily improved four-wheel drive access to the prospect is 
provided by a disused logging road that branches off the Babine 
Lake road at km 58, about 4 km southeast of Smithers Landing. 
Extensive replanted clearcuts and accompanying roads provide 
access within much of the claims area. The road distance from 
Smithers to the claims is about 64 km: 

PHYSIOGRAPHY AND VEGETATION 

The claims occupy part of a gentle northerly slope, interrupted 
by a few small hills, that drains into Babine Lake about 2 km to 
the north. Elevations on the claims range from about 800 m to 
1000 m above sea level. The elevation of Babine Lake is about 
711 m above sea level. Several small creeks on the claims can 
supply sufficient water for exploration purposes. 

The claims are almost entirely covered by overburden constituting 
mostly till and a few local swamp deposits. Outcrops are rare. 
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Drill holes in the 1600 zone encountered approximately 6.25 m to 
13.5 m of overburden. Much of the claims area, including the 1600 
and West zones, was logged and replanted within the nast twentv 
years. The remaining forested areas support 
spruce and pine, and subsidiary populations 

CLAIMS AND OWNERSHIP 

good stands of fir: 
of deciduous species. 

The Fireweed property comprises the following mineral claims (60 
units) : 

Claim 
GER 1 
GER 2 
GER 3 
GER 4 
GER 5 
GER 6 
GER 7 
GER 8 
GER 9 
GER 10 
GER 11 
GER 12 
GER 13 

16 
16 

1 
1 
1 
1 
1 
1 
1 
1 
1 
1 

Tenure 
371364 
239578 
371365 
371366 
371367 
371368 
371369 
371370 
371371 
371372 
371373 
371374 
371375 

Exe' v 
2OOZ831 
20030810 
20000831 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 
20000901 

Mansfield Minerals Inc., 922 - 510 West Hastings Street, 
Vancouver, B.C., V6B lL8, is the recorded holder of the claims. 

PREVIOUS WORK 

The Fireweed property was staked in 1987 following the discovery 
of mineralized boulders and outcrops by John and Gordon Leask. 
The prospect was acquired by Canadian-United Minerals Inc. (now 
Mansfield Minerals Inc.) who carried out geological, geochemical 
and geophysical surveys, backhoe trenching and diamond drilling 
on the claims in the late 1980s (Holland, 1988; Price, 1999). The 
property was optioned by Minnova Inc. in 1990 who conducted 
additional geophysical surveys and did some diamond drilling 
(Wells, 1991). 

Prior to the start of the 1999 diamond drilling, more than 17 000 
m of diamond drilling had been completed in 97 holes. Geophysical 
work included 125 line km of induced polarization surveys and 200 
line km of magnetometer surveys. In the West Zone, an indicated 
resource of 525,648 tonnes grading 354 g/tonne silver, 2.24% zinc 
and 1.35% lead had been calculated using a 171 g/tonne silver 
cut-off (Price, 19991. 
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GENERAL GEOLOGY 

The Fireweed prospect lies within the southeastern perimeter of 
the Bowser Basin and on the edge of the Skeena Arch, in an area 
underlain mainly by epiclastic rocks assigned to the Lower 
Cretaceous Skeena Group that are preserved by a graben in the 
Babine Lake valley. Sedimentary and volcanic rocks of the Lower 
to Middle Jurassic Hazelton Group outcrop nearby to the southwest 
and northeast, and Upper Triassic Takla Group volcanics and 
sediments outcrop to the south and southeast. The above rocks are 
cut by porphyries of the Babine Lake Intrusions, and an igneous 
complex of Eocene age occurs just south of the claims (Richards, 
1980; Bassett and Kleinspehn, 1997; Tipper, 1976; Tipper and 
Richards, 1976). 

RESULTS OF 1999 DRILLING 

Siltstones, fine-grained sandstones and mudstones are the 
predominant rocks encountered during drilling in the 1600 Zone. 
They are followed in abundance by medium to coarse-grained 
sandstones. These rocks are turbidites and they record a series 
of slump and other sedimentation events, apparently in a complex 
fan environment in the Bowser basin. The only fossils observed 
are bits of coalified wood (FW99-4). Divisions A through E(t) of 
the Bouma sequence appear to be represented. Very minor amounts 
of detrital muscovite, a key indicator of the Skeena Group, were 
observed under the microscope. 

The sediments are cut by several sericitized, chloritized, 
carbonatized and, at least locally, silicified biotite feldspar 
porphyry dykes (and sills?) the widest of which intersected in 
this program has a true width of about 5.8 m (FW99-3) The 
results from whole rock analyses of the freshest samples 
available from these intrusions plot in the rhyolite field on the 
Zr/TiO,-Nb/Y diagram of Winchester and Floyd (1977), and in the 
rhyolite field on a total alkali-silica diagram (Sabine, 1989). 
Intrusions similar in appearance have been identified as latite 
elsewhere on the property (Payne, 1988). 

Generally small amounts of pyrite, sphalerite and galena are 
widespread in all holes. These minerals occur in both the 
sediments and the rhyolite as veins and disseminations. Traces of 
chalcopyrite were also found in all holes except FW99-6. The 
sulphide minerals generally are minor constituents of quartz- 
carbonate-*chlorite fracture fillings. However, in places, 
sulphide minerals occur as massive fracture fillings, including 
breccia fillings, accompanied by very little gangue. The 
carbonate minerals include ankerite (very common), and calcite 
(very little). There was more than one episode of fracturing and 
mineralization. Pyrite veins occupy fractures that cut and offset 
earlier pyrite veins; there are several generations of gangue, 
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and there are two generations of sphalerite. Dark sphalerite 
(e.g. brownish black) is cut by veinlets of light coloured 
sphalerite (e.g. light reddish amber). The results of geochemical 
analyses of mineralized sections of core are included in the 
drill logs and the assay certificates are in Appendix 2. 

Apparently diagenetic pyrite and minor marcasite occur locally 
concentrated along bedding planes as lenses and disseminations 
Geochemical analyses of these sections yielded poor results. 

All holes intersected numerous graphitic, post-mineralization, 
faults. The faults commonly occur along bedding planes. 

DISCUSSION 

There has been some debate about the genesis of this deposit, 
including speculation that the Fireweed property might host a 
volcanogenic massive sulphide deposit. In the 1600 zone, sulphide 
minerals occur in the rhyolite dykes as fracture fillings and 
disseminations. The fact that the dykes are mineralized indicates 
that the hydrothermal system that produced the sulphide deposits 
developed in the buried parent stock of the dykes (cf. Burnham, 
1979). In addition, multiple episodes of fracture filling record 
epigenetic mineralizing events and the mineralogy represents a 
propylitic assemblage. The only clearly stratabound sulphide 
occurrences in the 1600 zone are apparently diagenetic pyrite and 
marcasite, although disseminated sphalerite occurs in some 
sandstone beds. 

The presence of small amounts of detrital muscovite in some 1600 
zone sandstones confirms that the rocks belong in the Skeena 
Group. Richards (1980) assigned the rocks in this area to the 
informal "Kitsuns Creek sediments" of the Skeena Group. Although 
these rocks are now commonly called the "Kitsuns Creek Formation" 
by most workers, the name is still informal (Richards, pers. 
corn., 2000). Meanwhile, Bassett and Kleinspehn (1997) have 
formally renamed the Kitsuns Creek sediments the Bulkley Canyon 
Formation, and that new formation includes a Kitsuns Creek Member 
that does not extend as far east as the Fireweed property. 
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CONCLUSIONS 

1. Widespread but uneconomic concentrations of sulphide minerals 
were found during the 1999 drilling. Occurrences of 
potentially economic minerals are not as well developed in the 
areas of the 1600 zone explored to date as in the nearby West 
zone. 

2. The dykes in the 1600 zone are rhyolites. Sulphide minerals 
are ~locally abundant within the rhyolites, indicating that the 
hydrothermal solutions that produced the sulphides originated 
in the buried parent intrusion of the dykes. 

3. The mineralogy of the veins indicates that the 1600 zone is in 
the propylitic zone of an epigenetic hydrothermal system. 

4. This is not a volcanogenic massive sulphide deposit. 

5. The sedimentary rocks are classic turbidites deposited in the 
Bowser Basin and assigned to the Skeena Group. 
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STATEMENT OF COSTS 

DIAMOND DRILLING: 1250.91 metres @ $58.015/metre 

PROJECT PLANNING AND SUPERVISION: 
G. Leask 8 days @ $500/day 

FIELD AND TRAVEL EXPENSES: G. Leask 

CORE LOGGING: A. L'Orsa 17.75 days @ $350/day 

REPORT: A. L'Orsa 

LABORATORY ANALYSES: 69 samples 

VEHICLE RENTAL: 4x4 pickup, 2.5 days @ $6O/day 

MANAGEMENT FEE: 10% of above 

$72,571.70 

4,ooo.oo 

2,991.01 

6,212.50 

2,ooo.oo 

1,816.95 

150.00 

8.974.21 

$98,716.37 

STATING 0~ QUALIFICATIONS 

I, Anthony T. L'Orsa of Smithers, British Columbia, hereby 
certify that: 

1. I am an independent geologist with business address at Adams 
Road, R.R.2, S57 C23, Smithers, B. C. 

2. I am a graduate of Tulane University, New Orleans, Louisiana, 
U.S.A., with the degrees of Bachelor of Science (1961) and Master 

of Science (1964) in geology. 

3. I have practised my profession in mineral exploration since 
1962 in western Canada, Australia and Mexico. 

4. I am a member in good standing of the Association of 
Professional Engineers and Geoscientists of British Columbia 
(P. Geo. 191571, a fellow of the Geological Association of 
Canada, a member of the Society of Economic Geologists, a member 
of the Society for Geology Applied to Mineral Deposits, and an 
affiliate rne~~:~&the Association of Exploration Geochemists. .,'I,,:; "-1, i , _ 

: 
.,< c.,. ;!s;G. 

b, ~~~ 

.>' ~.;‘..~~, <\ 
Anthony L'Orsa,=-P?,.%eo. 



APPENDIX 1 



































































































APPENDIX 2 
















